
December 8, 2009

Re：A petition from a Melbourne based Japanese peace group

        Japan should take a strong initiative for the NPT Review Conference

Dear Prime Minister, Mr Yukio Hatoyama,

The year 2009 is nearly over. We imagine you are having restless days ever 
since you formed a new government. We respect your hard work for the 
nation.

We are members of a peace group, called Japanese for Peace 
(JfP)(Representative: Hideko Nakamura) based in Melbourne, Australia. In 
March 2005 we founded this group in order to hold a peace event to 
commemorate the 60th anniversary of the bombings of Hiroshima and 
Nagasaki. Since then we hold a peace concert every year to convey peace 
messages of Hibakusha in the central city of Melbourne. Local people began 
to recognise our achievements in attempting to create 'a nuclear-free 
world' and our contribution to the promotion of peace-building ties 
between Japan and Australia through JfP’s peace activities such as 
concerts and forums.

We are aware that Australia was an enemy of Japan during World War II, and 
we acknowledge the deep pains and scars many Australians feel as a result 
of their experience of the war. We seriously consider the ongoing 
responsibilities associated with the war every time we are engaged in our 
activities. We have learnt that Australian people will open up their 
hearts and try to associate with us once we express such attitudes.

With this preface as background, we are writing this letter to ask you to 
actively participate in the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) Review 
Conference, as a representative of a nation which suffered from 
unimaginable devastation caused by the atomic bombings.

As you know, the Australian Prime Minister, Mr Rudd visited Hiroshima in 
June last year. In visiting Japan he chose Hiroshima as the fist place to 
visit as Prime Minister. Then he initiated the International Commission on 
Nuclear Non-Proliferation and Disarmament with then Japanese Prime 
Minister, Mr Aso. Since the formation of the commission, both Australian 
and Japanese civil groups enthusiastically responded to it and have worked 
together.

For instance, there was a public forum on nuclear disarmament organised by 
Nautilus Institute of RMIT University on the 20th of September 2009. 
We,the JfP, participated in this forum as one of the supporting groups. We 
have a member, originally from Hiroshima, who happens to be a third 
generation of Hibakusha. She teaches Japanese at a high school in 
Melbourne and was one of 15 speakers at the forum. She spoke on how 
Hiroshima is perceived among her students and friends. The story of Sadako 
Sasaki is well known among Australian students, while Japanese young 
people rarely know Sadako’s story.



In the forum some experts pointed out that US allies still rely upon 
extended nuclear deterrence despite the fact that such deterrence has lost 
its meaning because the Cold War already has become a product of the past. 
If some nuclear weapons were used for the third time (even only 0.1 
percent of the total weapons), a large scale of environmental devastation 
would be inevitable and as a result human beings themselves would be at 
risk. Many speakers, therefore, agreed that these weapons need to be 
abolished immediately. Among the speakers were Associate Professor Dr. 
Tilman Ruff, a medical academic at the University of Melbourne (and member 
of the Board of Directors of International Physicians for the Prevention 
of Nuclear War), who has often visited Japan and met politicians of 
various political parties to urge them to play an important role in 
nuclear disarmament, and International Relations Professor Joseph 
Camilleri from Latrobe University. They both advocated the urgent need to 
promote a Nuclear Weapon Convention for the NPT Conference next year and 
called for all the nations to work together to abolish nuclear weapons.

In Hiroshima the last ICNND meeting was held in October 2009. The outcome 
of the meeting was disappointing: a concrete plan to completely abolish 
nuclear weapons was not mentioned; a commitment to ‘non-first use’ was not 
to commence immediately, but was delayed to 2025. Such regressive 
proposals were unexpected by various NGOs, which have cooperated with the 
ICNND, and they severely criticised the ICNND. It is understood that among 
those who impeded progress were the Japanese commissioners (appointed by 
the former government). They were supposed to assume massive 
responsibility on behalf of their fellow citizens, Hibakusha, and to act 
strongly to promote abolition.

In April US President Obama referred to a moral responsibility for the 
bombings on Hiroshima and Nagasaki at his speech in Prague. Some academics 
and lawyers recently have stressed that the bombings were a crime against 
humanity in the light of the international laws and thus never should be 
justified.

Hibakusha always state that no one should experience what they have gone 
through and continuously speak to the world about the need for the total 
abolition of nuclear weapons. More than 100 Hibakusha were aboard the 
Peace Boat, as part of a project called, “the Global Voyage for Hibakuhsa 
Testimonies”, late last year. The boat docked at Sydney Habour in December 
and these Hibakusha were able to share their stories with local 
Australians.

As mentioned above, people work together regardless of national boundaries 
in order to realise ‘a nuclear-free world’.  Both Japanese and Australian 
governments can play a significant role for the NPT Conference to be held 
in May next year. As a good friend to the US both countries have an 
opportunity to advocate progressive programs to hasten the abolition of 
nuclear weapons. 
We hope Japan will play a great and influential role in promoting a 
Nuclear Weapons Convention at the Conference.



Next year will mark the 65th anniversary of the bombings of Hiroshima and 
Nagasaki. This anniversary could be historically significant, coming right 
after the NPT Conference, where we hope that Japan will take a leading 
role in promoting nuclear disarmament. We pledge that we will do our best 
here in Melbourne.

We will send our message to you from the Southern Hemisphere. We also send 
this letter to Foreign Minister, Japanese Embassy in Canberra and 
Consulate-General in Melbourne as a carbon copy.

We wish your good health and would like to ask you to create ‘a nuclear-
free world’ with the people of Japan as well as the people of the world.

Sincerely,

Hideko Nakamura (Dr)
Japanese for Peace (JfP), Representative

www.jfp.org.au
jfp@hotmail.co.jp

http://jp.f43.mail.yahoo.co.jp/ym/Compose?To=jfp@hotmail.co.jp&YY=77719&order=down&sort=date&pos=0&view=a&head=b

